Bovey Parish Neighbourhood Plan
Minutes of the 27th Steering Group ONLINE Meeting 
14th May 2020 at 7.00 pm



Attending:


4

Cllr Robert Bradshaw (RB) – Chair
Mark Bailey (MB)	
Cllr Sheila Brooke (SB) - ex officio	
Marion Edwards (MEd)		
Martyn Iles (MI)
Eoghan Kelly (EK) (part-attendance)
Alan Taylor (AT)
Lisa Robillard Webb (LRW) – Minute-taker
Mark Wells (MW)

1) Welcome, Introductions & Apologies: - Apologies: None given.

2) Declaration of Interests: - None declared.

3) Climate Emergency: - Statement noted.

4) Minutes: - 
4.1 - Approval of minutes: Cllr Ulli Arnold to be included in the Apologies. 31st March 2020 minutes then agreed as an accurate record once.  

Summary of Actions:
a) Unknown as MB having technical difficulties at the start of the meeting - MB to e mail DF for Environment photograph requirements
b) To be discussed as an agenda item during this meeting - RB will now write a short paragraph for B&E’s section 8.4
c) Redrafted B&E but not sent to Tony Noon yet (needs to be added to the timetable) - MEd & RB to continue redrafting B&E and then send a copy to Tony Noon for comment
d) Incomplete - RB to ask JA if she would like to read/review the Housing draft document and thank her for her hard work
e) Completed - RB to write a paragraph to cover impact of Covid 19
f) To be discussed as an agenda item during this meeting - RB will send a draft first Section 9 “Status of the Projects Below” paragraph to MEd  
g) Completed - MB to add Jump Park to the Community Facilities project section
h) To be discussed as an agenda item during this meeting - RB, MB, MW to review the wording and format of projects
i) Incomplete - RB, SB and MW agreed to review Monitoring & Review (10.2) section to give more prominence  
j) Completed: MW gave summary during meeting - MW to check the timeline and dates of ratification of the NP Process by BTTC in the context of other relevant public meetings:
a. (NB EK had to leave the meeting briefly for part of this section) MW had checked the timeline of relevant BTTC meetings; the possibility of a NP had been discussed with Devon County Council and put on BTTC’s list for consideration.  RB asked the group about how the Bovey Futures (BF) and BTTC minutes/meetings could be included in the Consultation Statement.  After discussion, the group agreed to MI’s suggestion that they add the key meeting dates on the timeline with a short summary.  This would give background information on the NP’s starting point.  Any relevant minutes could be added to the appendices for further information. MB pointed out that the ‘Locality Document’ states that only a ‘summary’ is required and no minutes.  EK returned and said that in the interests of moving forward he would agree with the group.
k) To be discussed as an agenda item during this meeting - MI and AT to work on an updated Plan timeline to be reviewed by RB and DK in the new circumstances
l) Completed - MW to add the submission deadline and clarification of TDC support to the next agenda.

5) Chair and Vice Chair Reports:
5.1: None given
5.2: None given.  

6) Secretary and Treasurer Reports:
6.1: Secretary Report:  None given.  
6.2: Treasurer Report (MB):  No change from the figures outlined in the 30th April 2020 minutes.

7) Notified Items: 
7.1 Business & Employment v5
Points discussed included:
a) Bottom of page 1, replace A30 with A38,  In the next paragraph, replace ‘west of Heathfield’ with ‘north-east of Heathfield’ (MB)
b) Define core retail area as ‘Bovey Tracey town – Station Road, Fore Street and Town Hall Place’
c) Possibility of including a Heathfield parking audit as a project.  Expectations of the public discussed along with the work already completed by David Kiernan. As a project it can be considered and untaken by BTTC at the right time and when funding is available. Wording to stay the same in this section.  MI to add the Heathfield Parking Audit to Traffic’s Projects
d) In Section 8.4, the wording of Policies 1 & 2 should be expressed in the positive (MB).  Group discussed alternatives.  EK pointed out that as Chair of the Planning Committee, BTTC wishes to protect the existing retail public-facing element of Bovey Tracey Town (although there is an acceptance that commercial properties are preferable to solely residential).  The group agreed to AT’s suggested word changes ‘Only applications that do not include a change of use will be supported’.  
e) With regards to the Policy (8.4), further discussion was held over wording, eg subdivision for commercial is acceptable but not for residential.  The Plan should not stop applications such as Bovey Paradiso with its sub-let artist studios etc or reduce the current set percentage of retail in the designated area.  EK offered to re-work this section and e mail to MEd and RB
f) Change third paragraph from the bottom ‘complement’ to ‘compliment’
g) MEd can use 8.3 Traffic in Bovey Tracey Town in the main Plan
The Group agreed to the structure of the B&E paper and to delegate any further changes to RB and MEd.
7.2 Section 9 – Projects 
A number of iterations have been drafted and most members are happy with it once a few editorial amendments are made.  A couple of points were discussed: 
a) MI will add the Heathfield Parking Audit to the projects as per 7.1 c. 
b) MB asked about the numbering format for projects ie 1 to 17 or related to their Section (eg Housing).  MEd to check how the numbering could work
c) MB noted that there were no desired outcomes after the objectives in Community Services & Facilities.
The group agreed with the paper once the two points above were resolved.
EK leaves the meeting now.  Group discussed MEd’s proposal that Assets of Community Value could be seen as a Project.  MW noted that this is a lengthy process due to the different values and reasons.  BTTC holds a current list of assets but the Plan could recognise relevant community assets. SB added that Ron Powell (Community Facilities work group volunteer) had worked hard on this subject (using Ottery St Mary’s Plan as a starting template).  She noted that care should be taken to add any privately-owned assets.  MEd said that it may be worth listing some of the significant ones so that any planning applications that could have adverse affects on them could be resisted.  MI added that we would need business owners’ agreements to add any businesses’ names.  The group agreed to delete this section due to the members’ discomfort with it.  Even if only community-owned assets were included MW added that TDC, DCC and BTTC already have Asset Registers.  RB confirmed the decision that the section would be taken out.

8) Work group reports:   Not discussed.

9) Communications:  
9.1 – Project Timeline: 
MI will circulate current version of the timeline to the group (on Stage 9).  He noted the impact of COVID-19 crisis on the development of the NP. RB asked if it was likely that they could go out to public consultation in mid July onwards.  MI noted that the group needed to consult with businesses and that they may not be back to trading by then.  In normal circumstances for Stage 10, TDC would review the pre-submission document and offer amendments; but this will not be possible under their reduced services.  MI proposes that an external consultant is hired to assist with the review (perhaps an ex-NDP examiner).  The group would need to appoint one by the end of May and therefore quotes and associated finances would be needed as soon as possible.  SB wanted clarification on whether TDC is definitely unable to offer this review. 

The next stage of consultation with the businesses was discussed. The group discussed the merits of an online or paper booklet process.  The latter would require the answers to be input for analysis.  BTTC has a comprehensive list of local businesses which the group could access (however many owners are currently working from home).  SB noted that the group would need to check with TDC about the proposed consultation methods to check their acceptability.  MI will check the minimum levels of consultation to comply with the basic conditions, especially as the examiner will look in detail at this stage of consultation.  

MW agreed to check whether TDC can offer any help with the review of the pre-submission with the current timescales.  MW will ask DK if he could take part in a Zoom call to establish the minimum process.  The group would need to get the pre-submission document draft to DK in early June so that any necessary changes could be made before the full BTTC meeting on 29 June 2020. SB asked that if DK unable to help whether the group should go straight out to external consultants.  MW will also check if TDC is no longer offering any support for Stages 13 and 14. MI noted that Devon Communities Together (DCT) had helped the group before, but would need to be contacted before the next meeting if TDC cannot help.  DCT may also have some advice on how to handle the impact of COVID-19 on the pre-submission.

Any substantial changes sent to MEd should be clearly highlighted within the document.  This will ease their insertion into the master document (with the relevant links and appendices).

The group discussed proof reading of the draft Plan.  Members had a number of contacts to help, but it was agreed that SB/RB would use their contacts.  A turnaround time of one week was given to keep to the current timescale.

9.2- Not discussed.

10) AOB: 
10.1 Climate Impact:  Not discussed.
10.2 Brief items and/or to the next agenda:  
MW said that questions had been asked on the NP’s progress on local social media.  The group’s minutes are available on BTTC website for the public to read.  To be put on the next meeting’s agenda.

11) Date of next online meeting: Thursday 4th June 2020 at 7.00pm. 

Summary of Actions:
a) EK to re-work the policy in B&E section and e mail to MEd and RB
b) MI to circulate current version of the timeline to the group
c) MI to add the Heathfield Parking Audit to Traffic’s Projects
d) EK to re-work Policy 8.4 section and e mail to MEd and RB
e) MEd and RB to continue working on B&E and make changes agreed in this meeting
f) MEd to check suitable numbering for the Projects
g) MEd Delete the section of Assets of Community Value
h) MI to circulate current version of the timeline to the group
i) MI to check the minimum levels of consultation to comply with the basic conditions
j) MW to check whether TDC can offer any help with the review of the pre-submission with the current timescales
k) MW to ask DK if he could take part in a Zoom call to establish the minimum process
l) MW will also check if TDC is no longer offering any support for Stages 13 and 14
m) SB & RB to ask two proof-readers to check the draft Plan (one week timescale)
n) MW to add onto the 4 June meeting’s agenda, how the group can update the public on the Plan’s progress via social media. 
